**MODEL FLORIDA CHARTER SCHOOL APPLICATION**

Rule 6A-6.0786

Form IEPC-M1

Effective February 2016

**TABLE OF CONTENTS**

**Application Process Overview 3**

**Application Cover Sheet 5**

**Executive Summary 7**

**I. Educational Plan 8**

**Section 1. Mission Guiding Principles and Purpose 8**

**Section 2. Target Population and Student Body 9**

**Section 3. Educational Program Design 10**

**Section 4. Curriculum and Instructional Design 11**

**Section 5. Student Performance 12**

**Section 6. Exceptional Students 13**

**Section 7. English Language Learners 15**

**Section 8. School Culture and Discipline 15**

**Section 9. Supplemental Programming 16**

**II. Organizational Plan 17**

**Section 10. Governance 17**

**Section 11. Management and Staffing 18**

**Section 12. Human Resources and Employment 20**

**Section 13. Professional Development 21**

**Section 14. Student Recruitment and Enrollment 21**

**Section 15. Parent and Community Involvement 22**

**III. Business Plan 23**

**Section 16. Facilities 23**

**Section 17. Transportation Service 24**

**Section 18. Food Service 24**

**Section 19. School Safety and Security 24**

**Section 20. Budget 25**

**Section 21. Financial Management and Oversight 26**

**Section 22. Start-Up Plan 27**

**Chart of Attachments 28**

**IV. Attachment Templates**

**Statement of Assurances 29**

**Board Member Information Form 30**

**Addendum 33**

**Addendum A. Replications 34**

**Addendum A1. High-Performing Replications 35**

**Addendum B. Education Service Providers 36**

**APPLICATION PROCESS OVERVIEW**

Charter schools are part of the state’s program of public education. All charter schools in Florida are public schools. A charter school may be formed by creating a new school or converting an existing public school to charter status.  A person or entity wishing to open a charter school shall prepare and submit an application on the following model application form prepared by the Department of Education.

1. Application Components
2. Application Cover Sheet
3. Executive Summary (not to exceed 2 pages)
4. Narrative: The Narrative is the formal application to the sponsor and is a comprehensive description of the applicant’s educational, operational, and financial plans. The application narrative (including applicable addendum information, but not including attachments, budget templates or additional information requested by Sponsor) is subject to the following strict page limits:

* **110 pages (including question prompts)** **for applicants completing only this application or 140 pages** for applicants required to complete the Charter School Application Addendum (for replications or educational service providers). Application cover sheet and executive summary are excluded from the 110 page limit, as is a table of contents if included.
* Pages must be formatted using one side of the page with no smaller than 1” margins, 12-point font and **single-spaced**.

1. Applicant History Worksheets:

The applicant history worksheet (DOE Form IEPC-M1A can be found at <http://www.fldoe.org/schools/school-choice/charter-schools/charter-school-reference>[[1]](#footnote-2),

Attachment DD) should be completed, if applicable, and will be reviewed by the sponsor for the purpose of determining whether the applicant has past performance that does or does not justify approval of the application.

1. Attachments:

Throughout the Narrative, specific documents are requested in addition to narrative answers. Attachments may not contain additional narrative unless specifically requested. A comprehensive list of the attachments is provided on p. 28 of this application. An applicant may include ten (10) pages of attachments in addition to those requested in the chart of attachments.

1. Statement of Assurances: This form must be signed by a duly authorized representative of the applicant group and submitted with the application for a charter school.
2. Board Member Information Forms: Each member of the governing board or proposed governing board should complete and sign a Board Member Information Form.
3. Addendum: Applicants that are replicating an existing school, submitting a high-performing replication application pursuant to s. 1002.331, Florida Statutes, or proposing to contract with an Education Service Provider must complete the appropriate addendum sections.
4. Capacity Interview: Applicants may have the opportunity to present their plan and demonstrate the team’s capacity to open and maintain a high-quality charter school as well as to answer questions about their proposal. Any information or evidence from the capacity interview that is used by the sponsor as a basis for denial of the application must be properly documented by means of a recording or transcript.
5. Plagiarism: Individuals and groups seeking the right and responsibility to educate public school children at public expense should be accountable to the highest standards of academic integrity. Plagiarism, including the copying of language from substantive portions any other charter application without proper attribution or authorization, is prohibited.. In order to implement an existing curriculum, instructional framework, or educational model (e.g. Montessori, arts integration, project-based learning, blended learning, etc.) with fidelity, key concepts must be discussed. However, it is not acceptable to copy and paste this discussion or description from another source. A high-quality applicant team with the capacity to operate a high-quality school must be able to thoughtfully explain in their own words how they intend to educate children. Existing operators or applicants with their own previously submitted applications may use their own intellectual property without violating this provision.
6. Refer to sponsor specific instructions as to additional information, policies, or procedures that may address the decision-making process.
7. Before approving or denying any final application, the sponsor shall allow the applicant, upon receipt of written notification, at least 7 calendar days to make technical or nonsubstantive corrections and clarifications, including, but not limited to, excess pages pursuant to the page limits set forth in this form, corrections of grammatical, typographical, and like errors or missing signatures, if such errors are identified by the sponsor as cause to deny the final application.. A sponsor may, at its discretion, receive and consider substantive revisions.
8. Public Disclosure

All charter school proposal materials submitted to the [District] become public records pursuant to Chapter 119, Florida Statutes.

1. Sponsor Priorities

Applicants are encouraged to review the Sponsor’s website to determine if the Sponsor has identified any priorities as it relates to specific and unique needs which the charter school may address. Applicants are not required to address Sponsor priorities and failure to address Sponsor priorities may not be a basis for denial of an application.

**APPLICATION COVER SHEET**

**NAME OF PROPOSED CHARTER SCHOOL: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**NAME OF NON-PROFIT ORGANIZATION/MUNICIPALITY UNDER WHICH CHARTER WILL BE ORGANIZED OR OPERATED: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**If a non-profit organization, has it been incorporated with Florida’s Secretary of State? \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

Provide the name of the person who will serve as **the primary contact** for this Application. **The primary contact** should serve as the contact for follow-up, interviews, and notices regarding this Application.

**NAME OF CONTACT PERSON:**

**TITLE/RELATIONSHIP TO NON-PROFIT:**

**MAILING ADDRESS:**

**PRIMARY TELEPHONE:** ( ) **ALTERNATE TELEPHONE:** ( ) \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**E-MAIL ADDRESS:**

**Names, roles, and current employment of all persons on applicant group, i.e. anyone with a role in drafting the substantive content of this application or expected to have a significant role with the school, including any consultants or employees of an Education Service Provider. Add lines as necessary.**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Full Name** | **Current Job Title & Employer** | **Role with Proposed School** |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |

**Projected Date of School Opening (Month/Year): \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**Do any of the following describe your organization, or the school proposed in this application**?

\_\_\_\_\_Seeks approval to convert an already existing public school to charter status. (*Applicant must attach as Attachment A evidence of compliance with the voting requirements set forth in section 1002.33(3)(b), F.S.*)

\_\_\_\_\_Will be a charter school-in-the-workplace pursuant to section 1002.33(15), F.S.

\_\_\_\_\_Will be a charter school-in-a-municipality pursuant to section 1002.33(15), F.S.

\_\_\_\_\_Will be a charter school in a development pursuant to section 1002.33(10)(e)7., F.S.

\_\_\_\_\_Will contract or partner with an Education Service Provider (ESP). *(See definition of an ESP in the Addendum, which applicant must complete if using an ESP.*) *If yes, include the provider’s portfolio in answering the questions below regarding pending applications and school openings*.

Name of ESP: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**\_\_\_\_\_**Seeks approval to replicate an existing school model. *(See definition of a replication in the Addendum, which applicant must complete if replicating a school model.)*

**\_\_\_\_\_**Seeks approval to replicate an existing High Performing Charter school model pursuant to section 1002.331, F.S.. *(Applicant must complete Addendum A1.)*

**Does the applicant group have one or more charter school applications under consideration by any other authorizer(s) in the United States or intend to apply for one or more charter school applications to open in the upcoming school year other than the one presented here?** \_\_\_\_\_Yes \_\_\_\_\_No *If yes, complete the table below (add lines as necessary)*.

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **State** | **Authorizer** | **Proposed School Name** | **Application Due Date** | **Decision Date** |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |

**Does this applicant group have approved applications for schools or campuses scheduled to open in the United States in the future**? \_\_\_\_\_Yes \_\_\_\_\_No *If yes, complete the table below (add lines as necessary)*.

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Planned School Name** | **Authorizer** | **City, State** | **Opening Date** |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |

**Does this applicant group operate schools or campuses in Florida or elsewhere in the United States?** \_\_\_\_\_Yes \_\_\_\_\_No *If yes, complete DOE Form IEPC-M1A which* *can be found at* [*http://www.fldoe.org/schools/school-choice/charter-schools/charter-school-reference*](http://www.fldoe.org/schools/school-choice/charter-schools/charter-school-reference)*, and include as Attachment DD.*

I certify that I have the authority to submit this application and that all information contained herein is complete and accurate, realizing that any misrepresentation could result in disqualification from the application process or revocation after award. I understand that incomplete applications will not be considered. The person named as the contact person for the application is so authorized to serve as the primary contact for this application on behalf of the applicant.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

*Signature Title*

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

*Printed Name Date*

**EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

The Executive Summary should provide a concise overview of the proposed plan for the school; its mission and vision; the educational need for the school and the anticipated student population; the education plan and school design; the school culture; community engagement or partnerships to date; and the applicant team’s capacity to successfully open and operate a high-quality school given the above considerations.

The Executive Summary should not exceed 2 pages and will not be counted against the page limits.

**Evaluation Criteria: Executive Summary**

This section will not be rated and will not be a basis for an approval or denial decision. The Executive Summary should provide a concise overview of the proposed plan.

**I. EDUCATIONAL PLAN**

**Section 1: Mission, Guiding Principles and Purpose**

1. Provide the mission and vision statements for the proposed charter school. The mission is a statement of the fundamental purpose of the school, describing why it exists. The vision statement outlines how the school will operate and what it will achieve in the long term. The mission and vision statement provide the foundation for the entire proposal, and taken together, should illustrate what success looks like.
2. Provide the page number(s) of the material within this application that describes how the proposed school will utilize the guiding principles found in section 1002.33(2)(a), F.S.

*In accordance with the law, charter schools shall be guided by the following principles:*

* + *Meet high standards of student achievement while providing parents flexibility to choose among diverse educational opportunities within the state’s public school system.* PAGE(S) \_\_\_\_\_
  + *Promote enhanced academic success and financial efficiency by aligning responsibility and accountability.* PAGE(S) \_\_\_\_\_
  + *Provide parents with sufficient information on whether their child is reading at grade level and whether the child gains at least a year’s worth of learning for every year spent in the charter school.* PAGE(S) \_\_\_\_\_

1. Provide the page number(s) of the material within this application that describes how the proposed school will meet the prescribed purposes for charter schools found in section 1002.33(2)(b), F.S.

*In accordance with the law, charter schools shall fulfill the following purposes:*

* + *Improve student learning and academic achievement.* PAGE(S) \_\_\_\_\_
  + *Increase learning opportunities for all students, with a special emphasis on low-performing students and reading.* PAGE(S) \_\_\_\_\_
  + *Encourage the use of innovative learning methods.* PAGE(S) \_\_\_\_\_
  + *Require the measurement of learning outcomes.* PAGE(S)\_\_\_\_\_

1. Provide the page number(s) of the material within this application that describes how the proposed charter school will fulfill the optional purposes of charter schools found in section 1002.33(2)(c), F.S. If one or more of the optional purposes does not apply to the proposed school, please note “N/A”. **This section is optional.**

*In accordance with the law, charter schools may fulfill the following purposes:*

* + *Create innovative measurement tools.* PAGES(S) \_\_\_\_\_
  + *Provide rigorous competition within the public school district to stimulate continual improvement in all public schools.* PAGE(S) \_\_\_\_\_
  + *Expand the capacity of the public school system.* PAGE(S) \_\_\_\_\_
  + *Mitigate the educational impact created by the development of new residential dwelling units.* PAGE(S) \_\_\_\_\_
  + *Create new professional opportunities for teachers, including ownership of the learning program at the school site.* PAGE (S)\_\_\_\_\_

**Evaluation Criteria: Mission, Guiding Principles, and Purpose**

Reviewers will look for:

* A clear and compelling mission and vision statement that defines the guiding principles and values of the school.
* Adequate references to evidence that the application fulfills the statutory guiding principles and purposes for charter schools. (Note: the substance of each addressed principle and purpose will be evaluated within appropriate application sections.)

**Section 2: Target Population and Student Body**

1. Describe the anticipated student population to be served and how that aligns with the school’s mission. Applicants should state if they will give enrollment preference or limit the enrollment process, as allowed by law, to certain student populations defined in section 1002.33(10)(d) & (e), F.S.[[2]](#footnote-3) If the applicant intends to have enrollment preferences they should be described in Section 14 of the application.
2. If a facility has not been identified in Section 16 of this application, state the geographic area which the applicant intends to serve.
3. Provide enrollment projections in the table below for each year of proposed operation. These projections are not enrollment caps. Annual capacity determinations will be made by the governing board in conjunction with the sponsor per section 1002.33(10), F.S.

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Grade Level** | **Number of Students** | | | | |
| **Year 1** | **Year 2** | **Year 3** | **Year 4** | **Year 5** |
| **K** |  |  |  |  |  |
| **1** |  |  |  |  |  |
| **2** |  |  |  |  |  |
| **3** |  |  |  |  |  |
| **4** |  |  |  |  |  |
| **5** |  |  |  |  |  |
| **6** |  |  |  |  |  |
| **7** |  |  |  |  |  |
| **8** |  |  |  |  |  |
| **9** |  |  |  |  |  |
| **10** |  |  |  |  |  |
| **11** |  |  |  |  |  |
| **12** |  |  |  |  |  |
| **TOTAL** |  |  |  |  |  |

1. Provide a brief explanation of how the enrollment projections were developed.
2. Briefly explain the rationale for the number of students and grade levels served in year one and the basis for the growth plan in subsequent years as illustrated in the table above.

**Evaluation Criteria: Target Population and Student Body**

Reviewers will look for:

* A clear description of the students the charter school intends to serve including any target populations in accordance with Florida law.
* Alignment of the targeted student body with the overall mission of the school.

**Section 3: Educational Program Design**

1. Describe the proposed charter school’s educational program.
2. Describe the basic learning environment (e.g., classroom-based, independent study, blended learning), including rationale for class size and structure and how the learning environment supports and is consistent with the mission.
3. Describe the research base used to design the educational program.
4. Provide a sample daily schedule and school annual calendar, including the annual number of days and hours of instructional time as Attachment B. (Note: if approved, the Governing Board will formally adopt an annual calendar)
5. Explain how the services the school will provide to the target population support attainment of the state-adopted standards, as required by section 1002.33, F.S.

**Evaluation Criteria: Educational Program Design**

Reviewers will look for

* An educational program design that:
  + Is clear and coherent;
  + Is based on effective, experience- or research-based educational practices and teaching methods, and high standards for student learning;
  + Aligns with the school’s mission and responds to the needs of the school’s target population, and
  + Is likely lead to improved student performance for the school’s target population.
* A proposed daily school schedule and annual calendar that complies with statutory requirements for annual number of instructional minutes/days and aligns with priorities and practices described in the educational program design.

**Section 4: Curriculum and Instructional Design**

1. Describe the school’s curriculum in the core academic areas, illustrating how it will prepare students to achieve Florida standards. Describe the primary instructional strategies that the school will expect teachers to use and why they are appropriate for the anticipated student population. Describe the methods and systems teachers will have for providing differentiated instruction to meet the needs of all students, including how students who enter the school below grade level will be engaged in and benefit from the curriculum and the formalized multi-tiered level of supports that will be provided to students who are performing below grade level.
   * If the curriculum is fully developed, summarize curricular choices (e.g. textbooks) by core subject and the rationale for each. Include as Attachment C, a sample course scope and sequence[[3]](#footnote-4) for each core subject for each division (elementary, middle, and high school) the school would serve.
   * If the curriculum is not yet fully developed, describe any curricular choices made to date and proposed curricular choices (e.g. textbooks, etc.) and explain the plan for how the curriculum will be completed between approval of the application and the opening of the school. This should include a timeline, milestones, and individuals responsible for included tasks. Also, describe the focus of the curriculum plan and explain how the curriculum will be implemented. Include what core subject areas will be offered and provide evidence on how the curriculum will be aligned to Florida standards.
   * Provide evidence that reading is a primary focus of the school and that there is a research-based curriculum and set of strategies for students who are reading at grade level or higher and, independently, a curriculum and strategy for students reading below grade level. Include the school’s reading curriculum as Attachment D.
2. If the school will adopt or develop additional academic standards beyond those mandated by the state, explain the types of standards (e.g., content areas, grade levels). Describe the adoption or development process. Select one grade level and subject area as an example and explain how these additional standards exceed required standards and contribute to meeting the mission of the school.
3. Describe the research base and foundation materials that were used or will be used to develop the curriculum.
4. Describe proposed curriculum areas to be included other than the core academic areas.
5. Discuss the system and structures the school will implement for students at risk of not meeting academic requirements or of dropping out.

**Evaluation Criteria: Curriculum and Instructional Design**

Reviewers will look for a curriculum and instructional program design, whether fully developed or not, that:

* Provides a clear and coherent framework for teaching and learning;
* Is research-based;
* Is well-aligned with the school’s mission and educational philosophy;
* Provides an emphasis on reading;
* Will enable students to attain Florida standards and receive a year’s worth of learning for each year enrolled; and
* Will be appropriate for students below, at, and above grade level.

**Section 5: Student Performance**

**Performance Goals**

1. Describe the expected incoming baseline of student academic achievement of students who will enroll in the school. Based upon the expected incoming baseline performance, describe the school’s goals for academic growth and improvement that students are expected to show each year and the rationale for those goals. Describe how the school’s academic goals and objectives for improving student learning will be revised if the actual incoming baseline is substantially different than the expected baseline. Describe how success will be evaluated, and the desired overall results to be attained through instruction.
2. Describe any mission-specific educational goals and targets for the school not captured by state accountability requirements. State goals clearly in terms of the measures or assessments the school plans to use.

**Placement and Progression**

1. Describe the school’s student grade level and course placement procedures.
2. State whether the applicant intends to use the local school district’s pupil progression plan. If not, explain the policies and standards for promoting students from one grade level to the next or provide the pupil progression plan as Attachment E.
3. If the school will serve high school students, describe the methods used to determine if a student has satisfied the requirements specified in section 1003.428, F.S., and any proposed additional requirements.
4. Discuss how and when promotion and graduation criteria will be communicated to parents and students.

**Assessment and Evaluation**

1. In addition to all mandatory assessments, identify the primary interim assessments the school will use to assess student learning needs and progress throughout the year (including baseline assessments) including a **proposed** assessment schedule as Attachment F. Provide the rationale for selecting these assessments, including an explanation of how these assessments align with the school’s curriculum, performance goals, and state standards.
2. Describe how student assessment and performance data will be used to evaluate and inform instruction. Who will be responsible for managing the data, interpreting it for classroom teachers, and leading or coordinating professional development to improve student achievement?
3. Explain the training and support that school leadership and teachers will receive in analyzing, interpreting, and using performance data to improve student learning.
4. Describe the corrective actions the school would take if it falls short of student academic achievement expectations or goals at the school-wide, classroom, sub-group, or individual student level. Explain what would trigger such corrective actions and who would be responsible for implementing it.
5. Describe how student assessment and performance information will be shared with students and with parents.
6. Describe the plan for protecting the privacy of individual student academic performance data and other student-related information.

**Evaluation Criteria: Student Performance**

Reviewers will look for:

* An understanding of academic accountability provisions and goals mandated by the state.
* An indication that the applicant will hold high expectations for student academic performance.
* Measurable goals for student academic growth and improvement.
* Promotion standards that are based on high expectations and provide clear criteria for promotion from one level to the next, and for graduation (if applicable).
* Evidence that a range of valid and reliable assessments will be used to measure student performance.
* A proposed assessment plan that is sufficient to determine whether students are making adequate progress.
* Evidence of a comprehensive and effective plan to use student achievement data to inform decisions about and adjustments to the educational program.
* Plans for sharing student performance information that will keep students and parents well informed of academic progress.
* Acknowledgement of and general plan to meet FERPA requirements.

**Section 6: Exceptional Students**

1. Provide the school’s projected population of students with disabilities and describe how the projection was made.
2. Describe how the school will ensure that students with disabilities will have an equal opportunity of being selected for enrollment in the charter school.
3. Describe how the school will work with the sponsor and through the Individual Education Plan (IEP) process when necessary to ensure students with disabilities receive a free appropriate education (FAPE) in the least restrictive environment (LRE).
4. Describe the methods the school will use to identify students with disabilities that have not yet been identified.
5. Describe the programs, strategies, and supports the school will provide, including supplemental supports and services and modifications and accommodations to ensure the academic success of students with disabilities whose education needs can be met in a regular classroom environment with at least 80% of instruction occurring in a class with non-disabled peers.
6. Describe how the school will work with the sponsor and through the IEP process to determine whether a student with a disability whose education needs require a regular classroom and resource room combination (between 40-80% of instruction occurring with non-disabled peers) can be provided FAPE by the school.
7. Describe how the school will work with the sponsor and through the IEP process to determine whether a student with a disability whose education needs require a separate classroom (less than 40% of instruction occurring with non-disabled peers) can be provided FAPE by the school.
8. Describe the plans for monitoring and evaluating the progress and success of students with disabilities to ensure the attainment of each student’s goals as set forth in the IEP or 504 plan, including plans for promoting graduation for students with disabilities (high schools only).
9. Identify the staffing plan, based on the above projection, for the school’s special education program, including the number and qualifications of staff.
10. Describe how the school’s overall effectiveness in serving exceptional education students will be evaluated.
11. Describe how the school will serve gifted and talented students.

**Evaluation Criteria: Exceptional Students**

Reviewers will look for:

* A clear description of the programs, strategies and supports the school will provide to students with disabilities that will ensure appropriate access for students with disabilities and that the school will not discriminate based on disability.
* A clear description of how the school will ensure students with disabilities will have an equal opportunity of being selected for enrollment.
* A comprehensive and compelling plan for appropriate identification of students with special needs to ensure they are served in the least restrictive environment possible, have appropriate access to the general education curriculum and schoolwide educational, extra-curricular, and culture-building activities in the same manner as non-disabled students, receive required and appropriate support services as outlined in their Individual Education Plans and 504 plans, and participate in standardized testing.
* An understanding and commitment to collaborating with the sponsor to ensure that placement decisions for students with disabilities will be made based on each student’s unique needs through the IEP process.
* An appropriate plan for evaluating the school’s effectiveness in serving exceptional students, including gifted.
* A realistic enrollment projection (SWD) and a staffing plan that aligns with the projections.

**Section 7: English Language Learners**

1. Describe how the school will meet the needs of English Language Learners as required by state and federal law, including the procedures that will be utilized for identifying such students, ensuring that they have equitable access to the school’s programming and communicating with their families.
2. Describe specific instructional programs, practices, and strategies the school will employ to ensure academic success and equitable access to the core academic program for these students, including those below, at, or above grade level.
3. Provide plans for monitoring and evaluating the progress and success of ELL students, including exiting students from ELL services.
4. Describe the staffing plan for the school’s English Language Learner program, including the number of and proposed qualifications of staff.

**Evaluation Criteria: English Language Learners**

Reviewers will look for:

* Demonstrated understanding of legal obligations regarding the education of English Language Learners.
* A comprehensive and compelling plan for educating English Language Learner students that reflect the full range of programs and services required to provide all students with a high-quality education.
* A clear plan for monitoring and evaluating the progress of ELL students, including exiting students from ELL services.
* Demonstrated capacity to meet the school’s obligations under state and federal law regarding the education of English Language Learners.
* A realistic enrollment projection (ELL) and a staffing plan that aligns with the projections.

**Section 8: School Culture and Discipline**

1. Describe the culture or ethos of the proposed school. Explain how it will promote a positive academic environment and reinforce student intellectual and social development.
2. State whether the applicant intends to use the local school district’s code of conduct policy. If the applicant does not intend to use the local school district’s code of conduct policy, describe in detail the school’s approach to student discipline. If already developed, provide the proposed discipline policy or student code of conduct as Attachment G. Taken together, the narrative and code of conduct (if provided) should:
   * Explain the practices the school will use to promote discipline, including both penalties for infractions and incentives for positive behavior;
   * List and define the offenses for which students must (non-discretionary) and may (discretionary) be suspended or recommended to the local school district for expulsion;
   * Describe the roles of administrators, teachers, staff, and the governing board regarding the discipline policy;
   * Provide an explanation of how the school will take into account the rights of students with disabilities in disciplinary actions and proceedings;
   * Describe procedures for due process when a student is suspended or recommended to the local school district for expulsion as a result of a violation, including a description of the appeals process that the school will employ for students facing recommended expulsion and a plan for providing services to students who are out of school for more than ten days; and
   * Explain the process for informing students and parents about their rights and responsibilities under the code of conduct.

**Evaluation Criteria: School Culture and Discipline**

Reviewers will look for:

* A planned school culture that is consistent with the school’s mission and congruent with the student discipline policy.
* An approach to classroom management and student discipline that is consistent with the overall school culture and philosophy.
* Recognition of legal obligations and children’s rights related to enforcing student discipline, suspension, and recommended expulsion, including the school’s code of conduct, if available.
* Consideration of how the code of conduct will apply to students with special needs.
* Appropriate and clear roles of school administrators, teachers, staff, and the governing board regarding discipline policy implementation.

**Section 9: Supplemental Programming**

1. Describe any extra- and co-curricular activities or programming the school will offer, if applicable; how often they will occur; and how they will be funded.

**Evaluation Criteria: Supplemental Programming**

Reviewers will look for:

* A clear description of extra- and co-curricular activities that support, and do not detract from, the educational program.
* Evidence of an adequate funding source for extra- and co-curricular activities.
* Lack of supplemental programming may not be a basis for denial.

**II. ORGANIZATIONAL PLAN**

**Section 10: Governance**

1. Describe the school’s existing or planned legal status, including non-profit status and federal tax-exempt status.
2. Provide the following documents, if available, as attachments:
   * The articles of incorporation for the applicant organization (or copies of the filing form) – Attachment H
   * 501(c)(3) tax exempt status determination letter (or copy of the filing form) –Attachment I
   * Governing board by-laws – Attachment J
   * Governing board code of ethics and conflict of interest policy – Attachment K
3. Describe the governance structure of the proposed school, including the primary roles, powers, and duties of the governing board; committee structure (if applicable); and how the board will interact with the principal/head of school and any advisory bodies.
4. State the frequency of board meetings and describe how the board will comply with open meetings and records laws.
5. Describe the current and desired size and composition of the governing board. Identify key skills, areas of expertise, and constituencies that are or will be represented on the governing board.
6. Describe how board members have been and will be selected including term limits and selection of officers.
7. Explain how this structure and composition will ensure that the school will be an academic, operational, and financial success.
8. Complete the table below (add lines as necessary) and for each individual identified here provide 1) a completed and signed Board Member Information Sheet (template provided), and 2) resume

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name** | **Current or Prospective Governing Board Member?** | **Role on Board (e.g. Member, President, etc.)** | **Submission Requirements** |
| *EX: John Doe* | *Current* | *Secretary* | \_\_x\_ Information Sheet  \_\_x\_\_Resume |
|  |  |  | \_\_\_\_ Information Sheet  \_\_\_\_ Resume |
|  |  |  | \_\_\_\_ Information Sheet  \_\_\_\_ Resume |
|  |  |  | \_\_\_\_ Information Sheet  \_\_\_\_ Resume |
|  |  |  | \_\_\_\_ Information Sheet  \_\_\_\_ Resume |

1. Describe the plans for board member recruitment and development, including the orientation process for new members and ongoing professional development to increase the capacity of the board.
2. Describe the board’s ethical standards and procedures for identifying and addressing conflicts of interest.
3. Describe, if applicable, any school advisory bodies or councils that are in place or will be formed, including the roles and duties of each and the reporting structure of such entity relative to the school’s governing board and leadership.
4. Briefly explain the process that the school will follow should a parent or student have an objection to a governing board policy or decision, administrative procedure, or practice at the school. The entire process or policy does not have to be developed; however, applicants should be able to articulate the primary steps.

If the school is filing the application in conjunction with a college, university, museum, educational institution, another non-profit organization or any other partner, provide the following information:

1. Name of the partner organization.
2. Name of the contact person at the partner organization and that person’s full contact information.
3. A description of the nature and purpose of the school’s partnership with the organization.
4. An explanation of how the partner organization will be involved in the governance of the school.

**Evaluation Criteria: Governance**

Reviewers will look for:

* A governing board that is legally structured, or has a plan to organize in conformity with the laws of Florida.
* A clear description of the governing board’s roles, powers, and duties that are consistent with overseeing the academic, organizational, and financial success of the school.
* Appropriate delineation between governance and school management roles.
* At least the core of the Governing Board is identified that has a wide range of knowledge and skills needed to oversee a charter school.
* A board structure (e.g. bylaws and policies concerning member selection, committees, meeting frequency) that supports sustainable and effective school governance.
* Evidence that applicant understands and intends to implement open meeting and records laws.
* Clear policy and plan for dealing with conflicts of interest.
* Appropriate and clear role for any advisory bodies or councils if included.
* An outline of a grievance process (or policy) that will simultaneously address parent or student concerns and preserve appropriate governance and management roles.

**Section 11: Management and Staffing**

1. Submit as Attachment M organization charts that show the school governance, management, and staffing structure in
   * The pre-operational year;
   * The first year of school operations;
   * At the end of the charter term;and
   * When the school reaches full capacity, if in a year beyond the first charter term.

Each organization chart should clearly delineate the roles and responsibilities of and lines of authority and reporting among the governing board, staff, and any related bodies (such as advisory bodies or parent or teacher councils), and any external organizations that will play a role in managing the school. The organization charts should also specifically document lines of authority and reporting within the school.

1. Identify the principal or head of school candidate and explain why this individual is well-qualified to lead the proposed school in achieving its mission. Summarize the proposed leader’s academic and organizational leadership record. Provide specific evidence that demonstrates capacity to design, launch, and manage a high-performing charter school. If the proposed leader has never run a school, describe any leadership training programs that (s)he has completed or is currently participating in. Discuss the evidence of the leader’s ability to effectively serve the anticipated population. Also provide, as Attachment N, the proposed job description and resume for this individual.

--OR--

If no candidate has been identified, discuss the process and timeline for recruiting, selecting, and hiring the school leader. Describe the criteria to be used in selecting this leader, and provide as Attachment O the position’s qualification requirements. What are the key skills and competencies for the school leader? What qualities must the school leader have for this school to be successful?

1. Describe the management structure of the school. As Attachment P provide job descriptions for each administrative or leadership position that identifies key roles, responsibilities, and accountability.
2. Provide a staffing plan for each year of the charter term that includes all anticipated personnel and is aligned with the school’s projected enrollment and with all other sections of the application. Provide as Attachment Q the proposed job description and qualification requirements for the school’s teachers.
3. Explain the school’s plan for recruitment, selection, and development of a highly qualified and appropriately certified instructional staff that is aligned with applicable federal laws and state requirements as well as the school’s design.

**Evaluation Criteria: Management and Staffing**

Reviewers will look for:

* An organizational chart or charts that clearly and appropriately delineate lines of authority and reporting.
* A management structure that includes clear delineation of roles and responsibilities for administering the day-to-day activities of the school.
* Identification of a highly-qualified school leader or a sound plan for the recruitment and selection of the school leader.
* A viable and adequate staffing plan.
* A sound plan for recruiting and retaining highly-qualified and appropriately-certified instructional staff.

**Section 12: Human Resources and Employment**

1. Explain the relationship that will exist between the school and its employees, including whether the employees will be at-will. Discuss the school’s tentative plan regarding use of employment contracts. If the school will use contracts, explain the nature and purpose of the contracts. Use and nature of employment contracts may be finalized after application approval.
2. Provide the performance evaluation or a general outline of the performance evaluation plan, consistent with the substantive requirements included in s. 1012.34, F.S. (the Student Success Act), for administrators and instructional personnel including who will conduct the evaluations, what instrument will be used, and how the results will be used to guide performance and professional development. A final, detailed outline will be required after application approval.
3. Provide the compensation structure or a general outline of the compensation structure for all employees, including salary ranges and employment benefits as well as any incentives or reward structures, if applicable. How will compensation and other components factor into the staff retention plan?
4. Outline the school’s procedures for hiring and dismissing school personnel, including conducting criminal background checks.
5. If personnel policies have been developed, include as Attachment R. If personnel policies and procedures have not been developed provide a clear plan, including timeline, for the development and approval by governing board.
6. Explain how the governing board and school leadership would handle unsatisfactory leadership, teacher, or staff performance, as well as leadership or teacher turnover.

**Evaluation Criteria: Human Resources and Employment**

Reviewers will look for:

* A clear explanation of the relationship between employees and the school.
* Description of the school leader and teacher evaluation plans, or outline of such plans, which align with the Student Success Act as defined by state law.
* A compensation and benefits plan or outline of such a plan that is aligned with Florida’s Student Success Act, and will attract and retain quality staff.
* Procedures that are likely to result in the hiring of highly-effective personnel.
* Policies and procedures that hold staff to high professional standards or a plan to develop such policies and procedures.
* An effective plan to address any leadership or staff turnover.

**Section 13: Professional Development**

1. Describe the school’s professional development expectations and opportunities for administrators and instructional personnel, including the following:
2. Identify the person or position responsible for overseeing professional development activities.
3. Discuss the core components of professional development and how these components will support effective implementation of the educational program. Discuss the extent to which professional development will be conducted internally or externally and will be individualized or uniform. Describe how the effectiveness of professional development will be evaluated.
4. Describe any professional development that will take place prior to school opening. What will be covered during this induction period? How will instructional personnel be prepared to deliver any unique or particularly challenging aspects of the curriculum and instructional methods?
5. Describe the expected number of days or hours for professional development throughout the school year, and explain how the school’s calendar, daily schedule, and staffing structure accommodate this plan. Include time scheduled for common planning or collaboration and how such time will typically be used.

**Evaluation Criteria: Professional Development**

Reviewers will look for:

* Professional development activities for administrators and instructional staff that align with the educational program and support continual professional growth as well as growth in responsibilities related to specific job descriptions.

**Section 14: Student Recruitment and Enrollment**

1. Describe the plan for recruiting students that will result in the school meeting its projected enrollment. Include strategies for reaching the school’s targeted populations and those that might otherwise not have easy access to information on available educational options including, but not limited to, families in poverty; academically low-achieving students; students with disabilities; and English Language Learners.
2. Explain how the school will achieve a racial/ethnic balance reflective of the community it serves or within the racial/ethnic range of other local public schools in accordance with section 1002.33(7)(a)8., F.S.
3. Describe the school’s proposed enrollment policies and procedures, including an explanation of the enrollment timeline, any preferences for enrollment and lottery process. Provide proposed enrollment application as Attachment S.

**Evaluation Criteria: Student Recruitment and Enrollment**

Reviewers will look for:

* A student recruitment plan that will enable the school to attract its targeted population.
* An enrollment and admissions process that is open, fair, and in accordance with applicable law.
* A plan and process that will likely result in the school meeting its enrollment projections.

**Section 15: Parent and Community Involvement**

1. Briefly explain the general plan to engage parents in the life of the school (in addition to any proposed governance roles described in previous sections of this application, if applicable) as well as plans for regular communication with parents about school matters. This *could* include building family-school partnerships to strengthen support for learning, volunteer opportunities, or activities the school will seek from, or offer to parents. This *must* include the governing board’s appointment of a representative to facilitate parental involvement, provide access to information, assist parents and others with questions and concerns, and resolve disputes, s. 1002.33(7)(d)1., F.S.
2. Discuss any established community resources that will be available to students and parents, if applicable. Describe any partnerships the school will have with community organizations, businesses, or other educational institutions. Specify the nature, purposes, terms, and scope of services of any such partnerships including any fee-based or in-kind commitments from community organizations or individuals that will enrich student learning.
3. Provide, as Attachment T, any existing evidence of demand for the school or support from intended community partners, if available (e.g. letters of intent/commitment, memoranda of understanding, or contracts).

**Evaluation Criteria: Parent and Community Involvement**

Reviewers will look for:

* A general conception of how parents will be involved with the school that aligns with the school’s mission and provisions of the educational program. A detailed plan may be developed following approval.

1. **BUSINESS PLAN**

**Section 16: Facilities**

If the site is acquired:

1. Describe the proposed facility, including location, size, and layout of space.
2. Describe the actions that will be taken to ensure the facility is in compliance with applicable laws, regulations, and policies and is ready for the school’s opening.
3. Describe how the facility aligns with the proposed educational program and other requirements such as mandated class sizes.
4. Document the anticipated costs for the facility, including renovation, rent, utilities, and maintenance. Identify, if applicable, any funding sources (other than state and local funding) that will be applied to facilities-related costs and include evidence of such (e.g. letter, MOU) as Attachment U. If renting an existing facility, provide draft lease agreement as Attachment V.
5. Describe the back-up facilities plan. What is the alternate plan for facilities if the proposed facility is not available or is determined to be inappropriate for the school’s opening?

If the site is not yet acquired:

1. Explain the school’s facility needs, including desired location, size, and layout of space.
2. Provide an estimate of the costs of the anticipated facility needs and describe how such estimates have been derived. Identify, if applicable, any funding sources (other than state and local funding) that will be applied to facilities-related costs and include evidence of such (e.g. letter, MOU) as Attachment U.
3. Explain the strategy and schedule that will be employed to secure an adequate facility.
4. Describe the back-up facilities plan.

**Evaluation Criteria: Facilities**

If a facility is acquired, reviewers will look for:

* Evidence that the proposed facility complies with all applicable laws, regulations, and policies and can be ready for the school’s opening OR a timeline to ensure the facility will be in compliance and ready by school’s opening.
* A facility that is appropriate and adequate for the school’s program and targeted population.
* Evidence that the school has the necessary resources to fund the facilities plan.
* A reasonable back-up plan should the proposed facility plan fall through.

If a facility is not yet acquired, reviewers will look for:

* A realistic sense of facility needs.
* A plan and timeline for securing a facility that is appropriate and adequate for the school’s program and targeted population.
* Reasonable projections of facility requirements.
* Evidence that the school has the necessary resources to fund the facilities plan.
* Adequate facilities budget based on demonstrated understanding of fair market costs.

**Section 17: Transportation Service**

Describe the school’s plan for transportation to ensure that transportation is not a barrier to equal access for all students residing within a reasonable distance of the school, s. 1002.33(20)(c) F.S.

**Evaluation Criteria: Transportation**

Reviewers will look for an outline of a reasonable transportation plan that serves all eligible students and will not be a barrier to access for students residing within a reasonable distance of the school.

**Section 18: Food Service**

Describe the school’s plan for food services, including any plans for contracting services or plans to participate in the National School Lunch Program. Explain how the school’s food service plan will ensure healthy, well-rounded meals for students.

**Evaluation Criteria: Food Service**

Reviewers will look for:

* A food service plan that will serve all students and makes particular provisions for those students who may qualify for free or reduced price lunch.
* A food service plan that places an emphasis on quality, healthy foods.

**Section 19: School Safety and Security**

Outline the plan for school safety and security for students, staff, the facility, and property. Explain the types of security personnel, technology, equipment, and policies that the school will employ. A full plan that also includes procedures for unanticipated emergency situations will be required prior to school opening.

**Evaluation Criteria: School Safety and Security**

Reviewers will look for a plan that will reasonably ensure the safety of students and staff and the protection of the school facility and property. Note that a fully-developed plan will be completed upon approval of the application.

**Section 20: Budget**

1. Provide as Attachment X, an operating budget covering each year of the requested charter term that contains revenue projections (using the Florida charter school revenue estimate worksheet as Attachment W for at least the first year of operation), expenses, and anticipated fund balances. The budget should be based on the projected student enrollment indicated in Section 2 of the application. A template for the operating budget may be available from the sponsor upon request.
2. Provide a start-up budget as Attachment Y that contains a balance sheet, revenue projections, including source of revenues, expenses, and anticipated fund balance. The start-up budget must cover any period prior to the beginning of FTE payments in which the school will expend funds on activities necessary for the successful start-up of the school.
3. If the budget is contingent upon sources of funding beyond those typically provided by local, state, and federal governments (such as funding from foundations, donors, grants), provide evidence of such funding (e.g. MOU, letters) as Attachment Z.
4. Provide a detailed narrative description of the line-item revenue and expenditure assumptions on which the operating and start-up budget are based. The budget narrative should provide sufficient information to fully understand how budgetary figures were determined.
5. Discuss the school’s contingency approach and plan to meet financial needs if anticipated revenues are not received or are lower than estimated. This may include budgets for 75% and 50% of revenue projections or a budget for whatever percentage the applicant considers the minimum percentage at which they could operate the educational plan presented.
6. Explain in detail the year one cash flow contingency plan, in the event that revenue projections are not met (or not met on time).
7. Provide monthly cash flow projections for the school’s start-up period (i.e. from the date on which the application is approved to the beginning of the first fiscal year of operation) through the first year of operation.

**Evaluation Criteria: Budget**

Reviewers will look for:

* Budgetary projections that are consistent with and support all key aspects of the application, including the school’s mission, educational program, staffing plan, and facility.
* A realistic assessment of projected sources of revenue and expenses that ensure the financial viability of the school.
* A sound plan to adjust the budget should revenues not materialize as planned.

**Section 21: Financial Management and Oversight**

1. Describe who will manage the school’s finances and how the school will ensure strong internal controls over financial management and compliance with all financial reporting requirements.
2. Explain the mechanisms the governing board will use to monitor the school’s financial health and compliance.
3. Describe the school’s plans and procedures for conducting an annual audit of the financial operations of the school.
4. Describe the method by which accounting records will be maintained.
5. Describe how the school will ensure financial transparency to the authorizer and the public, including its plans for public adoption of its budget and public dissemination of its annual audit and financial report.
6. Describe any key back-office services to be outsourced via contract, such as business services, payroll, and auditing services. Include the anticipated costs of such services and criteria for selecting such services.
7. Describe how the school will store financial records.
8. Describe the insurance coverage the school will obtain, including applicable health, workers compensation, general liability, property insurance, and directors’ and officers’ liability coverage.

**Evaluation Criteria: Financial Management and Oversight**

Reviewers will look for:

* A clear description of how the school’s finances will be managed, including who (or what contracted entity) will manage the finances. Such plan should contain strong internal controls to ensure appropriate fiscal management and ability to comply with all financial reporting requirements.
* A plan for the governing board to regularly exercise oversight over and take accountability for all financial operations of the school.
* Provisions for an annual financial audit.
* Appropriate public transparency of school financial health.
* Appropriate plan to securely store financial records.
* A plan to obtain appropriate and reasonable insurance coverage.

**Section 22: Start-Up Plan**

* 1. Present a projected timetable for the school’s start-up, including but not limited to the following key activities:
     1. Applying for and securing appropriate legal status (e.g. status as a state corporation, federal non-profit)
     2. Identifying and securing facility
     3. Recruiting and hiring staff (leaders, teachers, and other staff)
     4. Staff training
     5. Finalizing curriculum and other instructional materials
     6. Governing board training
     7. Policy adoption by Board (if necessary)
     8. Recruiting students
     9. Enrollment lottery, if necessary
     10. Establishing financial procedures
     11. Securing contracted services
     12. Fundraising, if applicable
     13. Finalizing transportation and food service plans
     14. Procuring furniture, fixtures and equipment
     15. Procuring instructional materials

The activities included should align with the start-up budget described earlier in the application. If an activity will be paid for by a source of funding not included in the start-up budget, it should be clearly indicated. (This timetable is a projection and is not meant to be binding on the school or sponsor. A formal timeline may be negotiated in the charter agreement)

**Evaluation Criteria: Start-Up Plan**

Reviewers will look for a thoughtful and realistic implementation plan that covers major operational items and provides flexibility for addressing unanticipated events.

**Chart of Attachments**

Please tab or separate attachments as noted below

1. Evidence of teacher and parental support for conversion, if applicable.
2. Sample daily school schedule and annual school calendar
3. Sample curriculum scope and sequence
4. Reading curriculum
5. Pupil Progression plan, if applicable
6. Assessment Schedule
7. Proposed discipline policy or student code of conduct, if applicable
8. Articles of incorporation
9. 501(c)(3) tax-exempt status determination letter (or copy of the filing form)
10. Governing board by-laws
11. Governing board code of ethics and conflict of interest policy
12. For each board member, a Board Member Information Sheet, resume, and Statement of Assurances (templates provided)
13. Organization charts that show the school governance, management, and staffing structure in 1) the pre-operational year; 2) the first year of operation; 3) at the end of the charter term; and 4) when the school reaches full capacity, if in a year beyond the first charter term
14. Job description for the school leader and, if this person is already identified, his or her resume
15. If the school leader is not yet identified, the qualifications the school will look for in a school leader
16. Job description(s) and qualification requirements for each administrative or leadership position other than the school leader
17. Job description(s) and qualification requirements for the school’s teachers
18. Personnel policies, if developed
19. Student enrollment application
20. Evidence of demand for the school (e.g. petitions or intent to apply forms) or support from intended community partners (e.g. letters of intent/commitment, memoranda of understanding, or contracts), if applicable
21. Evidence of facility funding sources, if applicable
22. Draft rental agreement or lease for facility, if applicable
23. Florida Charter School Revenue Estimating Worksheet
24. Proposed Operating Budget
25. Proposed Startup Budget
26. Evidence of external funding (e.g. foundations, donors, grants), if applicable.

**Addendum (as applicable)**

1. Commissioner’s letter(s) of verification of high-performing status
2. ESP’s organization chart
3. ESP’s organization chart after any anticipated growth
4. Applicant history worksheet (*Form IEPC-M1A,* found at: <http://www.fldoe.org/schools/school-choice/charter-schools/charter-school-reference>*)*
5. Draft contract between school and ESP
6. Applicant may attach up to an additional ten pages of supplemental material.
7. **STATEMENT OF ASSURANCES**

This form must be signed by a duly authorized representative of the applicant group and submitted with the application for a charter school.

As the authorized representative of the applicant group, I hereby certify that the information submitted in this application for a charter for \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ is accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief; and further, I certify that, if awarded a charter, the school:

* Will be nonsectarian in its programs, admission policies, employment practices and operations.
* Will enroll any eligible student who submits a timely application, unless the school receives a greater number of applications than there are spaces for students, in which case students will be admitted through a random selection process.
* Will adhere to the antidiscrimination provisions of section 1000.05, F.S.
* Will adhere to all applicable provision of state and federal law relating to the education of students with disabilities, including the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act; section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1974; and Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990.
* Will adhere to all applicable provisions of federal law relating to students who are limited English proficient, including Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and the Equal Educational Opportunities Act of 1974.
* Will participate in the statewide assessment program created under section 1008.22, F.S.
* Will comply with Florida statutes relating to public records and public meetings, including Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, and section 286.011, F.S., which are applicable to applicants even prior to being granted a charter.
* Will obtain and keep current all necessary permits, licenses, and certifications related to fire, health, and safety within the building and on school property.
* Will provide for an annual financial audit in accordance with section 218.39, F.S.

The governing board, at its discretion, allows \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ (name), \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_(title) to sign as the legal correspondent for the school.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

*Signature Date*

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

*Printed Name*

## IV. Board Member Information Form

This form must be signed by a duly authorized representative of the applicant group and submitted with the application for a charter school.

Serving on a public charter school board is a position of public trust and fiduciary responsibility. As a board member of a public school, you are responsible for ensuring the quality of the school program, competent stewardship of public funds, and the school’s fulfillment of its public obligations and all terms of its charter. The purposes of this questionnaire are: to give application reviewers a clearer introduction to the applicant team behind each school proposal in advance of the applicant interview, in order to be better prepared for the interview; and to encourage board members to reflect individually as well as collectively on their common mission, purposes, and obligations at the earliest stage of school development.

Each board member should complete this form individually, print and sign. Along with the completed, signed form, each board member should provide a resume, and a signed copy of the Statement of Assurances.

Where narrative responses are required, brief responses are sufficient. You may delete these instructions.

**Background and Contact Information**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| 1. Name of charter school on whose Board of Directors you intend to serve | |  | |
| 1. Full name |  | | |
| Home Address |  | | |
| Business Name and Address |  | | |
| Phone Number |  | | |
| E-mail address |  | | |
| Resume and professional bio are attached here.  Resume and professional bio are attached elsewhere in the application (specify). | | |  |
|  | | | |
| 1. Indicate whether you currently or have previously served on a board of a school district, another charter school, a non-public school or any not-for-profit corporation. If yes, explain.  Yes  No | | | |
|  | | | |
| 1. Indicate whether you currently or have previously served as the leader or on the leadership team of ANY school, regardless of type (charter/traditional/private, etc.). If you served at a charter school, include performance data on form IEPC-MI1. If you served in a position of leadership at a non-charter school, provide any relevant data related to academic performance of the school(s).   Yes  No | | | |
|  | | | |
| 1. Why do you wish to serve on the board of the proposed charter school? | | | |
|  | | | |
| 1. What is your understanding of the appropriate role of a public charter school board member? | | | |
|  | | | |
| 1. Describe any previous experience you have that is relevant to serving on the charter school’s board (e.g., other board service). If you have not had previous experience of this nature, explain why you have the capability to be an effective board member. | | | |
|  | | | |
| 1. Describe the specific knowledge and experience that you would bring to the board. | | | |
|  | | | |

**School Mission and Program**

|  |
| --- |
| 1. What is your understanding of the school’s mission and guiding beliefs? |
|  |
| 1. What is your understanding of the school’s proposed educational program? |
|  |
| 1. What do you believe to be the characteristics of a successful school? |
|  |
| 1. As a board member, how will you monitor progress toward annual academic and financial/operational goals and objectives?   \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_   1. What do you see as your role regarding the school leaders? |
|  |

**Governance**

|  |
| --- |
| 1. Describe the role that the board will play in the school’s operation. |
|  |
| 1. How will you know if the school is successful at the end of the first year of operation? |
|  |
| 1. How will you know at the end of four years of the school is successful? |
|  |
| 1. What specific steps do you think the charter school board will need to take to ensure that the school is successful? |
|  |
| 1. How would you handle a situation in which you believe one or more members of the school’s board were acting unethically or not in the best interests of the school? |
|  |
| 1. If your school intends to contract with a third-party ESP:    1. Summarize your involvement in the selection process;    2. Explain your understanding of the legal relationship between yourself as a board member and the ESP; and    3. Indicate whether you have been involved in the review/negotiation of the management agreement. |
|  |

**Disclosure**

|  |
| --- |
| 1. Indicate whether you or your spouse is an employee of a charter management organization.  Yes  Yes |
| If yes, please indicate when you (or your spouse) will end the relationship that poses this prohibited conflict. |
|  |

**Attestation**

By signing this form, I hereby attest that I have read and understand the following provisions of Florida law relating to standards of conduct and financial disclosure and the restriction on the employment of relatives.

**Standards of Conduct and Financial Disclosure (Section 1002.33(26), Florida Statutes)**

*(a) A member of a governing board of a charter school, including a charter school operated by a private entity, is subject to ss.*[*112.313*](http://www.flsenate.gov/Laws/Statutes/2015/112.313)*(2), (3), (7), and (12) and*[*112.3143*](http://www.flsenate.gov/Laws/Statutes/2015/112.3143)*(3).*

*(b) A member of a governing board of a charter school operated by a municipality or other public entity is subject to s.*[*112.3145*](http://www.flsenate.gov/Laws/Statutes/2015/112.3145)*, which relates to the disclosure of financial interests.*

*(c) An employee of the charter school, or his or her spouse, or an employee of a charter management organization, or his or her spouse, may not be a member of the governing board of the charter school.*

**Restriction on Employment of Relatives (Section 1002.33(24), Florida Statutes)**

*(a) This subsection applies to charter school personnel in a charter school operated by a private entity. As used in this subsection, the term:*

*1. “Charter school personnel” means a charter school owner, president, chairperson of the governing board of directors, superintendent, governing board member, principal, assistant principal, or any other person employed by the charter school who has equivalent decisionmaking authority and in whom is vested the authority, or to whom the authority has been delegated, to appoint, employ, promote, or advance individuals or to recommend individuals for appointment, employment, promotion, or advancement in connection with employment in a charter school, including the authority as a member of a governing body of a charter school to vote on the appointment, employment, promotion, or advancement of individuals.*

*2. “Relative” means father, mother, son, daughter, brother, sister, uncle, aunt, first cousin, nephew, niece, husband, wife, father-in-law, mother-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, stepfather, stepmother, stepson, stepdaughter, stepbrother, stepsister, half brother, or half sister.*

*(b) Charter school personnel may not appoint, employ, promote, or advance, or advocate for appointment, employment, promotion, or advancement, in or to a position in the charter school in which the personnel are serving or over which the personnel exercises jurisdiction or control any individual who is a relative. An individual may not be appointed, employed, promoted, or advanced in or to a position in a charter school if such appointment, employment, promotion, or advancement has been advocated by charter school personnel who serve in or exercise jurisdiction or control over the charter school and who is a relative of the individual or if such appointment, employment, promotion, or advancement is made by the governing board of which a relative of the individual is a member.*

*(c) The approval of budgets does not constitute “jurisdiction or control” for the purposes of this subsection.*

|  |
| --- |
|  |

**Certification**

I hereby certify that the information contained in this document is true and complete to the best of my knowledge and that my service on the charter school governing board does not pose a prohibited conflict of interest. I certify that if the proposed charter school is approved, I hereby agree to notify the chair of the board at the charter school at which I will serve of any change that may create a conflict of interest, and if the change results in a prohibited conflict of interest I will resign from the Board. I have attached all required documents.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Name: |  | |
|  | |  |
| *Signature* | | *Date* |

**Model Florida Charter School Application**

**Addendum**

**Instructions**

This addendum to the Model Florida Charter School Application is required of any applicant seeking any of the following:

* Replication of existing schools or school models\*
* School operation or management via contract with a third-party education service provider (ESP\*\*)

\*An applicant may be considered to be replicating an existing school design if: 1) the proposed school is substantially similar overall to at least one school, AND 2) the individuals or organization involved in the establishment and operation of the proposed school are deeply involved in the operation of the similar school(s). For example, a plan to implement a specific program, such as a widely-used curriculum, would not be categorized as the replication of an existing school design.

\*\*An ESP is any third-party entity, whether non-profit or for-profit, that provides comprehensive education management services to a school via contract with the school’s governing board.

**Complete each section as applicable:**

**Addendum A – Applicants seeking to replicate an existing school or school model**

**Addendum A1 – Applicants seeking to replicate a high-performing charter school per s. 1002.331, F.S.**

**Addendum B – Applicants contracting with a third-party ESP**

***Applicants must complete all applicable sections of the addendum. Some applicants will be required to complete multiple addenda. Schools replicating a high-performing charter school pursuant to s. 1002.331, F.S., are not required to complete Addendum A.***

**Addendum A: REPLICATIONS**

A. Identify the existing school(s), including MSID number(s), to be replicated and provide evidence that the existing design has been effective in raising student achievement. The effectiveness of an existing school design should include evidence of the success of the academic program as well as organizational and financial viability. It should show a direct relationship between program elements and student achievement.

B. Discuss the key components or non-negotiable elements of the educational program that make the school design what it is and that the operator will expect to remain consistent and essential to the successful replication of the model.

C. Describe how the target population for the proposed school compares with the population(s) currently being served. Explain why the model will be effective and successful in raising student achievement with the applicant’s target population.

D. To the extent that the target population for the proposed school differs from the populations being served in existing schools, explain any anticipated modifications and adjustments to the educational program.

E. Describe any other ways in which features of the proposed school’s educational program will differ from that of the school(s) to be replicated. Explain the rationale for the change(s) and any new resources that the variation(s) will require.

F. Discuss the plan for replication, including if the operator will need to acquire and allocate additional financial and human resources necessary to replicate the design successfully. If additional resources are necessary, describe the plan for securing.

G. Discuss the results of any past replication efforts, if applicable, and lessons learned – including particular challenges or troubles encountered; how you have addressed them; and how you will avoid or minimize such challenges for the proposed school.

**Evaluation Criteria: Replications**

Reviewers will look for:

* Evidence that school or model to be replicated demonstrates academic, organizational, and financial success.
* A clear, compelling vision for what is being replicated in terms of essential components of the educational program.
* A convincing rationale for how the school or model to be replicated will successfully serve the proposed target student population.
* A strong justification for changing key components of the original school or model in the proposed school. Such justification should include why the changes will better suit the targeted student population and whether the model is still similar enough to the existing model that comparable successful outcomes are likely.
* Evidence that the applicant group has a sound plan for developing the capacity to replicate an existing school including adequate financial and human resources.
* If applicable, evidence of successful past replications or lessons learned from unsuccessful attempts at replication that will increase the probability that this replication will be successful.

**Addendum A1: HIGH-PERFORMING REPLICATIONS**

1. Identify the High-Performing Charter School that is submitting the application and include as Attachment AA the Commissioner of Education letter pursuant to s. 1002.331(5)F.S., designating such school as High-Performing.
2. Identify the High-Performing Charter School that the applicant intends to replicate, if different from the school identified in the previous question.
3. Describe how the proposed school will be substantially similar to the high-performing school that is being replicated.
4. If the applicant’s projected student population is substantially different than the student population in the high-performing school that is being replicated, describe any modifications to the educational program that are necessary to ensure student success.
5. Explain how the organization or individuals involved in the establishment and operation of the proposed school are significantly involved in the operation of the high-performing school that is being replicated.

**Evaluation Criteria: High-Performing Replications**

Reviewers will look for:

* Evidence that the applicant’s school and the school to be replicated (if different) are designated by the Commissioner of Education as a High-Performing Charter School.
* Evidence that the proposed school will be substantially similar to the high-performing school that is being replicated. Reviewers should base this determination on the response to this question as well applicant’s proposed educational, organization, and business plans as described throughout the application.
* Evidence that the organization or individuals involved in the establishment and operation of the proposed school are significantly involved in the operation of the high-performing school that is being replicated.

**Addendum B: EDUCATION SERVICE PROVIDERS**

**An Education Service Provider (ESP) is an organization, either for-profit or nonprofit, that contracts with a charter school or a network of charter schools to provide comprehensive educational and business services. In addition to Addendum B, applicants must also complete Form IEPC-M1A if the governing board plans to contract with an ESP. The following section allows the applicant to demonstrate the ESP’s track record of success and its ability to provide services for a new school(s).**

**ESP Selection**

1. Explain why the applicant is seeking to contract with an ESP rather than operate the school(s) directly.
2. Explain how and why the ESP was selected. If this is the first time the applicant has contracted with this ESP, explain when and how the applicant learned of the ESP, what other ESPs were considered, and why the ESP was selected over other ESPs.
3. For applicants working with an ESP for the first time, provide summary information from reference checks conducted by the applicant (regarding the ESP), identifying each reference.
4. Describe whether and how the school’s board has assessed the capacity of the ESP to successfully carry out the functions necessary to operate a high-quality charter school.

**ESP Background**

1. Provide the mission of the ESP and an overview of the organization’s strategic vision, including, if applicable, a five-year growth plan, and rationale for managing new schools.
2. Identify the ESP’s leadership team and their specific roles and responsibilities. Include as Attachment BB an organization chart for the ESP.

**ESP Track Record**

1. Provide evidence of organizational capacity to open and operate high-quality schools in Florida and, if applicable, elsewhere in accordance with the overall growth plan. Outline specific timelines for building or deploying organizational capacity to support the proposed school. If the ESP intends to build capacity and add positions during the term of this proposed charter school, include an organizational chart of the proposed growth within the ESP leadership structure as Attachment CC.
2. Provide a comprehensive listing of ESP-operated charter schools (current and past) by completing form IEPC-M1A, which can be found at <http://www.fldoe.org/schools/school-choice/charter-schools/charter-school-reference> and attach as Attachment DD.
3. Explain the ESP’s success in serving student populations similar to the target population of the school. Describe the ESP’s demonstrated academic track record (provide specific academic results on all schools using Form IEPC-M1A, attached as Attachment DD).
4. List and explain any management contract terminations as well as any charter revocations, non-renewals, withdrawals or non-openings that the ESP has experienced in the past five (5) years.

**Legal Relationships**

1. Describe how the school’s governing board is independent from the ESP and self-governing, including evidence of arm’s-length negotiating.
2. Explain whether the school has or will have any legal or contractual relationships with any subsidiaries or other entities or individuals that are affiliated[[4]](#footnote-5) with or owned in whole or in part by the ESP. If so, identify the nature of those entities’ business activities and describe how the governing board will ensure that any such relationships will not pose a conflict of interest or hinder the board’s authority or ability to terminate the contract with the ESP.
3. Explain the supervisory responsibilities of the ESP (if any), including which school employees the ESP will supervise, how the ESP will supervise these employees, and how the school’s governing board will oversee the ESP’s supervisory responsibilities.
4. If the school’s governing board intends to enter into a financing agreement (promissory notes, loans, leases, lease-purchase agreements, other negotiable instruments, or any other facility or financing relationships) with the ESP:
   * Ensure that such agreements are or will be separately documented and not part of or incorporated in the school management contract and do not hinder the governing board’s authority and practical ability to terminate the management agreement and continue operation of the school.
   * Provide evidence that the agreement was or will be reviewed by the governing board’s independent legal counsel or attorney and subject to a fair market analysis.
   * Describe how such agreements will be repaid. Repayments should be reflected in the budget.

**Organizational Structure**

1. Provide a description of the roles and responsibilities of the ESP. This may include whether and how the specific roles and responsibilities set forth below may or may not be provided by the ESP, in order to summarize school- and ESP-level responsibilities. If some portions of a function are the responsibility of both the ESP and the governing board, please explain. The description should align with the management agreement with the ESP and provide a clear picture of what the ESP is responsible for.

Setting Performance Goals

Selecting Curriculum

Selecting Professional Development programs

Data Management & Selecting Interim Assessments

Determining Promotion Criteria

Setting a School Culture

Student Recruitment

School Staff Recruitment & Hiring

Providing Human Resources (HR) services (payroll, benefits, etc.)

Fundraising

Managing Community Relations

Selecting and Providing Information Technology

Managing Facilities

Procuring Vendors

Other Operational and Administrative Services, if Applicable

1. Describe the oversight and evaluation methods that the board will use to oversee the ESP. What are the school-wide and student achievement results that the ESP is responsible for achieving? How often, and in what ways, will the board review and evaluate the ESP’s progress toward achieving agreed-upon goals (e.g. external evaluator, surveys, or performance data analyses)? What are the conditions, standards, and procedures for board intervention, if the ESP’s performance is deemed unsatisfactory?
2. Describe the payment schedule, including all fees, bonuses, early termination penalties, and any other compensation to be paid to the ESP.
3. Describe the types of spending decisions the management organization can make without obtaining board approval? What reports must the ESP submit to the board on financial performance, and on what schedule? How will the school governing board provide financial oversight?
4. What is the term (duration) of the management agreement? Explain the conditions and procedures (including time frames, notice, and decision-making procedures) for renewal and termination of the contract? Describe the conditions that both the ESP and the school must satisfy for the management agreement to be renewed. On what grounds may the ESP or the governing board terminate the management agreement for cause? List any indemnification provisions in the event of default or breach by either party. If these provisions are addressed in the management agreement, the applicant may cite the specific sections.
5. Provide as Attachment EE, a draft of the proposed management agreement with the ESP.

**Evaluation Criteria: Education Service Providers**

Reviewers will look for:

* A clear explanation of the reasons for contracting with an education service provider and how and why the ESP was selected and a description of the due diligence employed to assess the capacity of the ESP.
* Sufficient evidence of the ESP’s previous academic, organizational, and financial success and capacity for future success that make it more likely than not that it will be successful with the proposed school.
* Evidence of the ESP’s organizational capacity to manage an additional school or schools as determined by its growth plan.
* A comprehensive list (Form IEPC-MIA) of all schools affiliated with the ESP and ensuing performance data used to support the selection of the ESP (past and current).
* Evidence of success working with similar populations to the target population. If there are deficiencies or lack of experience working with the target populations, then reviewers will look for a sufficient explanation of programmatic adjustments that will be made to ensure success with any new school(s).
* A clear delineation of the roles and responsibilities and decision-making authority of the school’s governing board and the ESP, structured to ensure a clearly defined arm’s-length, performance-based relationship that is free from conflicts of interest. This includes evidence that the school’s governing board has a clear plan for holding the ESP accountable for negotiated performance.
* A clear delineation of the term of the management agreement, the conditions, grounds and procedures by which the agreement may be renewed and terminated, and a plan for continued operation of the school in the event of termination.
* A draft of the proposed contract with all key terms included.

1. If the link is not working please contact the Department’s charter school office at 1-800-447-1636 for a copy of the form. [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
2. For operators intending to apply and be eligible for federal funding under the US Department of Education’s Charter Schools Program, recruitment and admissions policies and practices must meet all federal requirements. *See* Charter Schools Program, Title V, Part B of the ESEA, Non-regulatory Guidance, Section E. (Lottery, Recruitment and Admissions). [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
3. Do not include a course code directory. [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
4. The term “affiliated” means and includes one or more corporations or entities under the same or substantially the same control of a group of business entities which are connected or associated so that one entity controls or has the power to control each of the other business entities. The term “affiliated” includes, but is not limited to, the officers, directors, executives, shareholders active in management, employees, and agents of the affiliated corporation. The ownership by one business entity of a controlling interest in another business entity or a pooling of equipment or income among business entities shall be prima facie evidence that one business is affiliated with the other. [↑](#footnote-ref-5)